West 104th Street
BLOCK ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER                                           JUNE 18, 2004
Editor:  Nancy Lian
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Street Cleaning and Car Parking: Oil and Water or Strawberries and Cream?
The block association recently received a letter from a resident about a conflict on the block between parking and street cleaning. The author writes (edited): ‘The time frame from which one or the other side of the street has to be cleared of parked cars is 90 minutes (9:30 to 11:00 a.m.). In practice, what happens is car owners wait in their cars ready to move in the event a ticket agent should appear, but otherwise remain in their cars waiting out the time, refusing to move for the street cleaning vehicle itself. The net result is that our streets don’t get cleaned. While I realize that it can be difficult to find a street parking space, as taxpayers we are entitled to city services (clean streets) which we are consistently deprived of because of the obstinacy of a few block residents. I urge the block association to get involved in this matter. I would hate to take this to the sanitation, police, or traffic department and have the city get involved.’
We are convinced that car parking and street cleaning go together, like strawberries and cream. The block association will ask Sanitation if they can vary the time the sweeper comes on the block; right now, it comes close to 11:00. But, car parkers, until and unless that happens please move from your spot when the street sweeper comes on the block. We need a clean street.
Reducing Noise, Increasing Serenity

A neighbor recently wrote to the block association about a rash of horn honking on the block. This time, the offenders aren’t necessarily block residents but drivers impatient about having to wait while someone alights from a taxi or car. Instead of putting up yet more ‘Do Not Do This’ signs, let’s try that time-tested behavioral change method: shame. A few carefully chosen words delivered in a firm but pleasant voice can be effective in drawing attention to unwanted behavior without causing unpleasantness or bad feelings. But if you have a different style, go to!  Thank you!
Voter Registration 
If you haven’t registered to vote in 2004, you can do so on Saturday, June 19 from 11-2 in front of the post office on 104th St.  If you’d like to volunteer to help, please call Lynn Max at 212.666.3129.
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Hail and Farewell

The block association board welcomes a new member this month and says farewell to another. Gary Waskow of 320 Riverside Drive joins the group as a nine-year block resident.  He works in the banking industry and looks forward to helping with various initiatives on the block.
After more than 10 years creating the layout and design of our newsletter, John Johnston has resigned for health reasons.  His expertise in providing both appropriate and entertaining artwork, plus his ability to fit everything into whatever space was available, meant that the readers had an easy time reading each issue.  He gave our newsletter a special visual style that was appreciated far beyond our block.  He also spent countless hours on the annual Yard Sale creating posters and working from early morning till after its closing year after year.  He also supplied the wine for the Curbside Cafes and was always ready to help the Block Association in countless ways.  We thank him for his years of service and wish him well.

Stepping Aside for New Leadership

It’s been my great pleasure to lead the block association for the past eight and a half years. But, to use that quintessential New York phrase: Enough, already! I’ll be stepping down from the presidency in September 2005, which will be the end of my current two-year term. A dynamite group of board members – Barbara Bryan, Elly Ledogar, Nancy Lian, Hanna Rubin, and Marsha Tantleff – have been working to come up with a leadership structure that will spread tasks and responsibilities more broadly than they had been. (I’m a notorious non-delegator!) I’ll remain on the block association board, however, and will continue to be involved in my favorite activities, such as beautification. We’ll let you know about the new leadership structure in a future newsletter. In the meantime, if you’d like to get involved in the Yard Sale, beautification, writing for the newsletter, attending community meetings, feel free to call me!

Teresa Elwert, president

It’s Curbside Café Season

The block association’s first Curbside Café of the season will be held Monday, June 21, from 6 to 8 on the sidewalk next to 905 West End Ave. The Café is an opportunity to stop and chat with your neighbors on your way home from work, errands, school, or wherever else the City has taken you. We’ll be serving an assortment of beverages and food, and look forward to seeing you there.  Rain date:  June 22.
Status of Street Light Replacement Project

As you may know from reading our April newsletter, the Block Association is undertaking a project to replace our 1950’s style street lights with a style more appropriate to the period of the block. So far, we have on hand or have commitments of approximately $2,500. Our goal is $10,500. The Block Association is reaching out to the co-op boards and landlords for the majority of the cost. but we’re also seeking individual contributions. If 100 people contribute just $30 each, we’ll have met our individual contributor goal. Won’t you send in a tax-deductible contribution today? Thank you to those who have already contributed!

We hope you share the board’s excitement about this major improvement to our block and can be generous in making it happen. Please feel free to contact Teresa Elwert  (212.866.4260; 320 Riverside Dr., #9D; or telwert@hotmail.com) with any questions you have.

To contribute to Street Light Project

Make check payable to: Landmark West
Write in memo field: West 104th St. Lights
Mail or deliver to our treasurer

Sid Herzfeld

895 West End Avenue, Apt. 5D
             New York, NY 10025

Your contribution to the street light project is tax- deductible

Final Report of Bench Fund 
by Marsha Tantleff 

Thanks to everyone who contributed to the Susan Schwartz Memorial Bench Fund.  The $2000 goal was reached (with a few extra  dollars as well).  The plaque should be up within the next month for everyone to see on a bench near the Tot Lot on RSD (104th-105th St.).  The extra funds may help maintain some already planted flower beds.  An "unveiling" of the plaque will take place at the bench in September. Flyers with information will be posted in buildings on the block for anyone that would like to attend.

Remembering Brett Zickerman 
by Erik Kolbell
Brett Zickerman, of 309 W 104th St., was a young man with a gentle smile that endeared him to many people and a fierce courage that helped him keep cancer at bay for an astonishing six years.  When, at age 39, he finally succumbed, Brett left behind a wonderful family and an enduring legacy.  In addition to his wife, Nancy, Brett was a father to two wonderful three-year olds, Casey and Rebecca.  The children face enormous challengess in the coming years, and donations to support their education can be made to The Brett Fund.  For more information about the fund contact Erik Kolbell at reverik@verizon.net.

Save the Date: 15th Annual Yard Sale, 
Saturday, Oct. 16

The block association’s annual Yard Sale will take place Saturday, October 16, from 10 to 5 on West 104th St. between West End and Riverside. The entire neighborhood looks forward eagerly to this day-long celebration of our block. If you’re like to be a vendor, our website (www.bloomingdale.org) contains everything you need to know plus the required vendor agreement. Vendor checks will be accepted after August 15. Offers to volunteer at the event are accepted any time by calling Teresa Elwert at 212.866.4260.
Organic Food Cooperative
Temple Ansche Chesed offers the first synagogue-based community supported agricultural program.  Produce from a young Jewish farmer on Long Island will be available.  Please call the Temple at 212.865.0600 for more information and schedule.
West 104th St. Block Association
FINANCIAL REPORT MAY  2004


OPENING BALANCE: 
             $ 14,670.63

INCOME:
   Dues        

   $1,670.00

   
 TOTAL INCOME:           
               $ 1,670.00 

EXPENSES
   Guard Service            $ 2,492.28
   Contribution Bwy Mall Assn.      
                                  50.00
 TOTAL EXPENSES
                          $  2,542.28
  
CLOSING BALANCE: 

 $ 13,798.35
      

  West 104th Street Block Association Board

President

Teresa Elwert 320 RSD 212.866.4260

VP/Secretary
Nancy Lian 320 RSD 212.316.6112

Treasurer

Sid Herzfeld 895 WEA 212.749.0085

Members

Barbara Bryan 905 WEA 212.864.5663

                                Miriam Duhan 309 W 104 212.866.2791



Sheila Garden 905 WEA 212.662.5143



Alex Grannis 895 WEA 212.316.1644



Estelle Kattelson 925 WEA 212.866.9731



Elly Ledogar 315 RSD 212.864.7148



Hanna Rubin 315 RSD 212.865.4579



Marsha Tantleff 315 RSD 212.932.9592



Gary Waskow 320 RSD 212.932.9082 



Steven Zirinsky 315 RSD 212.866.6732 
Suba Pharmacy Survives Again

By Hanna Rubin

Several weeks ago, neighbors and block residents demonstrated outside the Suba Pharmacy to protest plans by the landlord to empty the space by September. The protest was part of a community effort to save the pharmacy, which had been threatened by drugstore chains such as CVS moving into the neighborhood. A boycott ultimately succeeded in shuttering CVS; this time, local leaders and residents banded together to resolve the problem.

State Assemblyman Danny O’Donnell, whose offices are in the same building, 245 West 104th St., interceded with the building’s board and the landlord. (The building, which is a co-op, does not control the commercial leases, which are currently managed by the co-op’s sponsor. They are seeking to buy control of the leases by year’s end.) Meantime nearly 4,000 area residents signed a petition protesting the store’s closing. The lobbying ended when the landlord offered Bashir Suba, the pharmacy’s owner, an eight-year lease at current market rates. While this will mean about $2000 more per month in rent, Mr. Suba accepted the lease. “I appreciate what the community has done for me so much,” he said. “It’s amazing.” He asks that customers stop by and suggest items he can stock that will bring them to the store with more frequency.

Beautification News

All 23 of our tree gardens have been planted with flowers ($860) and four iron tree guards on the south side of the street have been either repaired or newly installed ($1900). The flowers and guards are made possible by your dues contributions. Thank you, dues contributors! The flowers were planted by a small army of block residents. Thank you, planters!
Poet’s Corner

 WINNING THE BATTLE

Where’s my life now?

What happened to it?

Feels like it slipped away

Down a hill…

Should get up

And start back up the hill again…

Better than “should,”

“could” try a New Hill…

That one over there looks pretty good…

See ya!

Michael Graves
320 Riverside Drive, Dec. 15, 2003

Know Your Neighbor:  Diane Meier

By Marsha Tantleff
In 1977 after graduation from the Feinberg School of Medicine at Northwestern University, Dr. Diane Meier did an internship in internal medicine at the University of Oregon.  She took a year off to travel in South America and returned to complete a residency in internal medicine, plus an additional two-year fellowship in geriatrics.  In 1983 she moved to New York City to practice as a geriatrician at Mt. Sinai Hospital.
Why geriatrics?  Because she felt the discipline had a holistic approach.  The patient’s total environment is taken into consideration – not fragmented.  “I’m a lumper, not a splitter”, she comments.  While practicing at Mt. Sinai and seeing suffering among both patients and professionals, she decided she had to do something about it.
She was instrumental in starting what is now The Palliative Care Unit at Mt. Sinai in 1995.  After meeting initial resistance, she persisted against “the human nature to be suspicious of anything new.”  Many physicians saw it as a critique of their practice.  

Palliative Care
· Brings expertise in the relief of symptoms – for example pain or shortness of breath.
· Helps to establish effective communication skills with patients and family about the goals of medical care.
· Helps coordinate safe and effective care plans once the patient leaves the hospital.
It is not a single discipline.  The core team usually consists of a physician, nurse and social worker.  Other professionals such as physical therapists, psychiatrists, child life therapists and/or occupational therapists (who analyze home safety and equipment needs) may also be called upon depending on the needs of the patient.
Dr. Meier feels very strongly that Palliative Care should be linked to need.  It should be “medical care for the relief of suffering and support for the best possible quality of life for patients and their families.”  (She is a block resident who has helped countless individuals to improve their quality of life.)  She has helped countless individuals to improve their quality of life and we are pleased to have her as a neighbor.
Know Your Neighbor:  Award-Winning Bob Ost

By Nancy Lian

 Bob Ost, our very own playwright/composer/lyricist has just won a coveted OOBR  2004 Award to be presented on June 28.  This is given by the Off-Off Broadway Review, an on-line publication dedicated to off-off-Broadway productions.  Bob won for the show Songs Are Like Friends  which he directed as well as writing the script and half of the songs.  His all-star CD Everybody’s Getting into the Act was nominated for Best CD of the Year in the 2004 MAC Awards.  He also received a MAC nomination for Best Revue of the Year for Not Quite What You Expected! – the Songs of Bob Ost.  His play Late Night Limbo was a finalist in the American Theatre Co-op’s Winter Festival of One-Act Plays.  And that’s just this year!

His fashion musical Finale! (about the last days of Bonwit Teller) garnered him the Grand Prize in the 1990 American Musical Theater Festival Competition and the 1992 New American Musical Writers Competition.  The Body Shop came in second in the `96 Turnip Festival 15-minute Play Competition, with a musical version as the Christmas '97 presentation at Westside Repertory Theatre, on a double bill with Bob's comic Not on Christmas Eve.  Westside Rep commissioned and performed Bob's adaptation of Machiavelli's classic La Mandragola, with an original Ost score. 
Bob has written script, music and lyrics for off-Broadway revues, directed cabaret, and shaped and staged Vickie Phillips' A Musical Journey:  The Songs of Brel, Aznavour, Weill and Blau, This will be performed 7/14, 7/24 and 8/1 in the Midtown International Theatre Festival. Ms. Phillips' critically acclaimed Different Dreams, Different Times, with some songs by Bob, will be performed at Downtown Mama’s on W. 46 St. 6/24 and 6/26.

Non-musically speaking, his drama The Necessary Disposal was a finalist in the Elmira College Playwriting competition in '94, the White-Willis Theater New Playwrights Contest in '95 and the Sunset Center Festival of Firsts in '96, and was part of the Shotgun Productions New Play Reading Series in NYC in '98. Breeders was a finalist in the Mill Mountain Theater New Play Competition and the White-Willis Theater New Playwrights Contest, and was recently chosen as part of the Tru New Voices  New Play Reading Series. 

His CD A Special Place:  Songs from the Heart features Broadway notables, and is available at most stores and on-line at Amazon.com and CDBaby.com.  He is a member of The Dramatist's Guild and ASCAP, and is founder and president of Theater Resources Unlimited, providing education and support services for the entire performing arts community.
In spite of all of this, which is his passion, Bob also has a “day” job in advertising, writing copy for the Midtown International Theater Festival, Sally Hanson, Avon, and more.

His CD’s are available in stores through the Fynsworth Alley label but you can save by buying directly from him — just call him at 212.864.3753.  Bob lives at 309 W 104th St.  Call him for more information about the evenings in June and July when you can hear his music performed.  

Bob grew up in Philadelphia, but has lived on the Upper West Side since coming to New York 30 years ago, and has been “on the block” for almost 28 years.  When he is not creating something more to entertain us, you may find him at NIA classes at Body Strength Fitness.

SUMMER CALENDAR OF EVENTS

6/19
Kayaking on the Hudson.  Life jackets, kayaks, paddles provided.  Wear a bathing suit or shorts and a T-shirt, and know how to swim!  Kayaks available for 20-minute paddles at 72nd St.  Weather permitting.  Call 646.613.0740 for latest weather.  Each summer weekend.

6/21
CURBSIDE CAFÉ on 104th St.  6-8 pm  Sponsored by the Block Assn. Rain date 6/22.

6/24
Different Dreams (see article p 7) Also 6/26.

7/1
Pilates.  Shape your legs, hips, abs, back, chest and arms.  Free, sponsored by RSD Park Fund.  6:30–7:30 pm.  Overlook at 66th St. & Hudson River.  For info call 212-408-0219.  Program continues weekly.

7/1
West Side Story, sponsored by RSD Park South Cinema and Hudson Waterfront Assoc.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  Call 212.408.0219.

7/5
Bloomingdale School of Music Summer Classes begin 7/5, end 8/28.  323 W. 108 St.  Call 212.663.6021 or go to www.bsmny.org.

7/6
Go Fish, for all ages by Urban Park Rangers.  9am – 12 pm.  70th St. Pier. Information about fish biology and river ecology, followed by equipment instructions.  Part of RSD Park South's Summer Cavalcade for Children.  For more info call 408-0219.

7/7
Soccer Tots, for 2-1/2 to 5 year-olds.  Part of RSD Park South’s Summer Cavalcade for Children.  9-10 am.  70th St. Soccer Field.  Call 408.0219.  Program continues weekly 

7/7
Pee Wee Basketball, for 2-1/2 to 5 year-olds.  Part of RSD Park South’s Summer Cavalcade for Children.   10:30–11:30 am.  70th St. Basketball Courts.  Call 408.0219.  Weekly.

7/7
Contact Yoga.  Dissolve tension and use the power of the "partner dynamic".  Wear loose clothing and bring your mats.  Free, sponsored by the RSD Park Fund.  6:30-7:30 pm, Overlook at 66th St. & Hudson River.  For info call 212-408-0219.  Also 7/14, 7/21, 7/28
7/8
Big Truck Music, part of the Children’s Performance Series, features music, storytelling and more. 70th St. Pier Plaza, 10 am.  Free.  For information call 212.408.0219.

7/8
Indiana Jones and the Raiders of the Lost Ark.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  Free.  (see 7/1)

7/10
Book Fair, Straus Park.  10 – 3.  Rain date 7/11.

7/10
Bob Kindred Ensemble, outdoor jazz concert.  Lawn at 97th St. Tennis Courts, 7 pm..  Sponsored by RSD Park Fund.  Bring a blanket, watch the sun set.  Rain date, 7/11. 

7/11
Paul Shapiro’s Midnight Minyan, part of Acoustic Sundays series.  Free concerts at 70th St. Pier Plaza, 6-8:30 pm.  Call 212.408.0219.
7/14
A Musical Journey: Songs of Brel, Aznavour, Weill, Blau (see p7) Also 7/24, 8/1.
7/15
KOBE:  Jazz for Kids.  70th St. Pier Plaza, 10 am.  (See 7/8 for more information)

7/15
Breakfast at Tiffany’s.  Film, 70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

7/17
Paul Josephs Ensemble, outdoor jazz concert, Lawn at 97th St. Tennis Courts, 7 pm.

7/22
Adventures of Juan Bobo told by Sandra Rodriguez.  Storytelling, 70th St. Pier Plaza, 10 am.  For more information call 212.408.0219.

7/22
Annie Hall, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  Free.  (See 7/1 for information)

7/24
Middle Eastern Concert.  Efendi. Scott Wilson plays his unique "Baglama Hydra" - a combination oud, saz, and bouzouki. Music from Turkey, Armenia, Israel, and Greece. Bring your picnic basket and blanket.  Rain date: 7/25 at 5:30 pm.  Lawn at 97th St. Tennis Courts, 6 pm.

7/25
Bill Sims, Jr. & the American Roots Orchestra, an auditory cultural journey.  Part of the Acoustic Sundays program presented by Riverside Park South.  70th St. Pier Plaza, 6-8:30 pm.  

7/29
River Tales told by Joy Kelly.  Storytelling.  70th St. Pier Plaza, 10 am.  Free.  (see 7/8)

8/1
Dragon Boat Race Festival.  Day 2 of competetive dragon boat race in US with Team USA facing Team Canada.  Cheer your teams and experience this 2,000 year-old Chinese Sport.  79th St. Boat Basin, 9 am. To volunteer or to learn more visit NYCdragonboat.org.  

8/1
30th Anniversary of Harlem Week.  Grant’s Tomb, 122nd & RSD.  Family Unity Day Cultural Festival, 1-5 pm, Fashion Fusion 5-6 pm, Swing Jazz Concert 6-9 pm.
8/5
The Apartment, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

8/12
Sunset Boulevard, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

8/19
Casablanca, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

8/21
The Great Hudson River Swim.  The Manhattan Island Foundation’s 8th Annual 2.8 mile Swim. 4 pm at W 79th St Boat Basin ends at Pier 62, 23rd St in Hudson River Park. You must be at least 15 years of age.  Entry fees range from $55 to $90, depending on when you enter the race.  For more info visit nycswim. org.    

8/26
Tootsie, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

9/2
Lost in Translation, Film.  70th St. Pier, 8 pm.  (See 7/1 for more information)

9/19
West Side County Fair.  Riverside Park South offers this free County Fair with fun, food, pony rides, a petting zoo, live country music and line dancing.  For info call 408-0219.  12-6 pm.

10/16
WEST 104TH ST. BLOCK ASSOCIATION YARD SALE.  (Rain date 10/17)

Neighborhood Services for Hire

Piano lessons for all ages.  Beginners & children welcome.  Experienced teacher makes it fun while you learn.  212.662.1466

Make-up artist, stylist. For fashion shows, TV/soap operas, film; ES Styles; 212.280.8199

Professional Organizing. If you would like to be "Organized and Clutter Free" I can help with files, closets, shelves, drawers and storage. Spring cleaning. Jump starts available. Inquiries welcomed. Let me help you take action now. 212.663.6409.
TV crews and production services.  Manages location crews, studio productions, and live events with the most experienced and best-suited personnel.  Crew 1 TV, Dino Quaglietta, resident of 320 Riverside.  212.665.8277; web site: www.crew1tv.com; email: crew1tv@aol.com.

Available for babysitting evenings for mealtimes, storytelling, singing.  Former nursery teacher, Block Assoc. board member. $10 per hour.Call Estelle at: 212.866.9731
Jack Price:  General Painting and cleaning-apartments, houses, offices, etc.  Tel: 718.961.4590.  email: JPNYCity@aol.com.

Cat sitter.  Responsible, experienced.  Comes twice a day and pets, feeds, and plays with your cat.  References available.  Charges $5 a day.  Lydia, age 12, resident of 905 WEA.  212.865.6588.

Private yoga and pre-natal yoga in the comfort of your home by a certified Hatha yoga teacher.  Harininiyoga, block resident.  917.968.6457.

Cat Cottage/Cat Calls.  Cat sitter:  feed, give medication, scoop out pan, Jeanne Adlon, recommended by block resident.  212.734.6866.

Coral calcium:  Bob Barefoot formula:  discounted.  It really works!  Ca20 Co., 212.678.2128.  starthealthy @ msm.com

Piano teacher. Doctorate candidate; Manhattan School of Music grad; experienced faculty member; beginners of all ages welcome. Judy, 212.665.7184.

Your Neighborhood service publicized - free!

You can publicize your neighborhood service (babysitting, dog walking, apartment cleaning, etc.) free in the newsletter and on our web site.  To submit an ad, fill out the form on our web site (www.bloomingdale.org Neighborhood Services for Hire) or mail/deliver the following information to Teresa Elwert, 320 RSD, #9D.  

   For our records:  your name and mailing address

   For publication:  your name, contact method (phone # or e-mail address), description of your service

   Placement:  newsletter, website, or both

Dues  3rd Quarter 7/04-9/04

Please allocate my contribution to:





  Amount of check: ____________

____ Security  ___ Beautification ___Social ___Newsletter ___Board Decision 


 (Suggested amount:  $25.00)

Name ______________________________________________________________

Address ____________________________________________________________  Apt. No. _________

E-mail Address _______________________________________________________

(For internal use only. The Block Association will not sell, exchange, or lend your e-mail address to any outside parties)

Make checks payable to West 104th Street Block Association Inc.

Mail to our treasurer:




or drop off at

Sid Herzfeld, 895 WEA., Apt. 5D, NY NY 10025

315 RSD: Tantleff,  Apt 6C, 320 RSD: Elwert, Apt 9D





                          905 WEA: Bryan, Apt 141, 309 W. 104: Duhan, Apt  8C
SUBA IS HERE TO STAY!!     COME CELEBRATE

Thanks to the outpouring of support from the community,
the landlord has renewed the lease for Suba Pharmacy!

Come help celebrate this wonderful turn of events with Mr. Suba.
ALL ARE WELCOME!

     Place:      900 West End Avenue, Apt. 12B

     Time:
Sunday, June 27, 2-5 pm

     RSVP:
212.749.4924
                                 Space donated by the 104th Street Block Association
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